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	5 October, 2015


Dear Mr Watson,
15 Highgate Road, Re:  Application 2011/33918/P, Appeal APP/X5210/W/15/313949 and Application 2015/4362/P
1. We are writing to you to express the considerable concern of the local Community and the DPCAAC over the actions of the Planning Department concerning the development of this site, the Carob Tree, formerly the Duke of St Alban’s. In our view, planners have failed to represent the interests of the local community, and indeed the views of the DCE Committee, in a professional and balanced way in interpreting the relevant Council Guidance and legislation, when dealing with the obligations of the developers of this site.
2. An s106 agreement, in respect of the proposals in Application 2011/3819/P, was signed on 30 March, 2012. This included several important Conditions, notably that a Construction Management plan should be presented before work was started, as well as plans for the provision of storage facilities for refuse (Condition 9) and cycles (Condition 10). It was the view of the DCE Committee that refuse should not be stored at the front of the building and, in the light of the accommodation being designated ‘car free’, there should be provision for a minimum of 4 cycles.
3. In December, 2013, residents informed the Council that work was proceeding on the site but that no proposals had been presented, or agreed, to meet Conditions 9 and 10. The Council took no action until further pressure was exerted and an ineffective legal letter was sent in March, 2014. By this time appropriate options for meeting conditions 9 and 10 had been prejudiced.

4. Numerous proposals were then presented by the new owners, Fruition Properties (FP), while breaches of the s106 agreement continued. Once again, the local community had to press the Council to act on the occupation of the residential occupation prior to the developers meeting the obligations set out in the s106 Agreement. Again, FP were given considerable time to implement Application 2014/3461/P to meet conditions 9 and 10. No objections had been made to this application to store refuse and cycles in the rear yard, which was seen as the least worst remaining option. 
5. Prior to this, several proposals had been put forward to meet conditions 9 and 10 by storing cycles and refuse at the front. All had been refused by the Council and, subsequently, also on Appeal. However, the Inspector, in para 12 of his report of 14 August, 2014 suggested that opening up of the frontage by reducing the height of the side wall would be beneficial and landscaping would improve the attractiveness. Also, in para 35, he stated that “the waste and storage could only be made satisfactory if further details of landscaping and a covered cycle storage area are provided…”   

6. In our view, it has been wrongly assumed by planners that, with further landscaping, any inspector would grant approval on Appeal without regard for other factors. Consequently, the delegated officer has indicated that he has worked with the developers so that he would be able to recommend acceptance of the proposal in the latest application. However, his actions, reflected in correspondence, and set out in his letter to Cllr Gimson, have indicated that he has not taken fully into account the implications of the proposals or conducted a thorough and balanced assessment of the arguments. 

7. Application 2015/4362/P is effectively a proposal to move the refuse and cycles from the accepted site in the rear yard and dump them in a sensitive area at the front of the building. Although, it is apparent that there has never been any intention to use the provisions of the rear yard location, Enforcement Officers have deemed that all the conditions set in the March, 2015 s106 agreement have been met. This enables the developers to ignore, with the support of Council Planners, the will of the DCE Committee that there should be a minimum of 4 cycles. This is based on the view that one cycle per flat is the accepted norm. However, this is only the apparent norm because two flats on the second floor were merged into one. In practice, with the increased use of cycles, it is questionable whether one cycle per flat is a correct norm. Also, planners have assumed that the view of Councillors that refuse should not be placed at the front can be overruled.

8. We take very serious issue with Mr McClue’s view that we are objecting merely on principle to the proposals in this application. Whereas there are very practical issues, it seems that planners wish to get rid of the practical issues.

9. A number of issues need to be looked at more seriously:
a)  Storage provisions and impact on the site. The small frontage area, which has been removed from the outside seating area of the restaurant, will require planting in any case and the side wall could be lowered to provide an attractive frontage for owners, residents and visitors, in the absence of these proposals.  The 3D images illustrate just how packed the site would be with these storage provisions. We believe that this makes a very negative contribution to the local environment. Certainly, unless the Council were to ensure that the plantings were adequately maintained over the longer term, despite the proposed maintenance plan, it could become even more of an eyesore.

b) Replacement Tree. This proposal, and earlier proposals, omitted to include the replacement tree required by Council Tree officers following the illegal removal of an established tree.  While the replacement of the tree is to be welcomed, in the position shown, it adds a further feeling of bulk to this area and would do nothing to screen the curved metal spikes on the electricity substation, even in the longer term, as suggested by the inspector for successful landscaping.

c)  Refuse Storage:  The planning officer maintains that council officers responsible for Conservation and Refuse Collection have given their blessing to the current proposal. However, have the Refuse Collection officers done more than indicate that three wheelie bins are sufficient to meet the norm and that refuse could be collected from the site? Has the Conservation officer considered more than the appearance of the plantings and the maintenance plan on this sensitive site in a Conservation Area? We consider that little attention has been given to how refuse collections actually work in practice. 

First, there is an early morning collection of non-recyclable refuse; containers with such refuse may be put out at night but black refuse bags can only be put out in the morning because of the prevalence of foxes and other vermin.  Later in the morning, wheelie bins would also have to be made available either on the frontage or on the pavement. Following collection, refuse collectors would be under no obligation to return the wheelie bins to the storage boxes and hence, these could stay out on the pavement or on the frontage for long periods. Furthermore, no account is taken of the possibility of over filled bins and other refuse being left on the frontage.

The planning officer has suggested that wheelie bins left on the pavement are not an uncommon sight. 
This periphery of 15 Highgate Road is an important confluence in the Dartmouth Park Conservation Area. Under Camden’s UDP, adopted in 2006, the Council undertakes to consider

SD11 (A) “Whether the development constitutes the Best Practical Environmental Option for the Management of Waste.”

          (G) “The impact of the development on amenity, noise, smell, dust and air, and water quality”

Given that 15 Highgate Road adjoins a busy bus terminus, any refuse on the pavement would be a hazard to the many commuters rushing to catch a bus, as well as an eyesore to residents and visitors to the Heath. Wheelie bins near a busy zebra crossing and a busy junction would also be a hazard. It should be noted that the adjoining flats were designed to avoid refuse collection from the front, as was the original Duke of St. Alban’s public house.

It is clear that the difficulties of where the refuse collection vehicles would park have been summarily dismissed. It would be unsatisfactory to park on the bus border.  Parking on Swain’s Lane is very difficult at the junction and it would be a long trip for the wheelie bins through bus passengers to St. Alban’s Road.

d) Gas Access Points. Attention was drawn to the gas access points and meters at the base of the rear wall, the pipe work up the front wall and various other switches and pipework. These are not shown on the drawings in the present application.  It is difficult to understand Mr McClue’s suggestion, in his penultimate paragraph, that this is an Enforcement issue and not part of this application. As previously indicated, these are unattractive and also the meter coverings represent a further intrusion onto this small packed frontage. There is an added issue of whether gas pipes should be clearly labelled and whether their location on the front wall represents a fire hazard. Clearly, before the application is considered, the position over these unrecorded additions needs to be clarified and considered as part of the application.

e) Impact on Restaurant customers. Again the fact that the refuse storage boxes are in close proximity to the restaurant eating area is ignored. Doors of the boxes not closed and refuse spilling out or left on the front will not be a pleasant site for customers and visitors to the area.

9. The manipulation and attempt to out manoeuvre of planners by FP is further evidenced by the Appeal 2014/6953/A and will need to be addressed strongly.
10. It should be emphasised that the current situation respecting planning applications for 15 Highgate Road it is not a satisfactory. Relevant information should not be withheld from the public

11. Furthermore, there is increasing concern within the Community over the lack of balance in considering this particular application. Scant attention has been paid to the impact of this proposal given the sensitivity of the site in the Dartmou Park Conservation Area and opposite an important much-used entrance to the Heath. Which is about to be upgraded. 
12. Finally, this is to be regarded as an objection to Application 2015/4362/P
Yours sincerely,

Michael Port
Michael Port,   Acting Convenor, DPCAAC
John Slater

John Slater, Co-Chairman, Swains Lane R&NW Association

